IOWA FOOD SAFETY TASK FORCE MEETING

The Iowa Food Safety Task Force met on Tuesday, November 8, 2010 at the Lucas Building, 321 E 12th St., Des Moines, Room 319.
Those in attendance:

Steve Mandernach, DIA

Judy Harrison, Consumer Representative
Dr. Ann Garvey, IDPH

Dr. Cathy Strohbehn, ISU Extension

Joyce Hoppes, Iowa Pork Producers

Cindy Kunkel, FDA

Tim Wickham, IDPH

Greta Irwin, Iowa Turkey Federation

Terri Duden, DIA

Janice Hochstetler, IDALS

May Schaben, Iowa Restaurant Association

Sandy Heinen, Black Hawk County Health

Pam Deichman, IDPH

Mark Truesdell, Iowa Dairy Association

Those in phone attendance:

Cayla Westergard, Iowa Egg Council
Heidi Peck, Linn County Health

1. Welcome: Steve Mandernach welcomed all members to the meeting.  Members introduced themselves.

2. Budget: Steve Mandernach presented the budget as it was on November 1, 2010. The remaining balance of the grant was $1,700.  It was decided the remaining balance would be used to translate and print the Temporary/Farmers Market handbook to the two most common forms of Chinese.  This was done at a total cost of $170 so additional copies of the original version were ordered to use the remainder of funds.  The two Chinese and Spanish versions will be available on the DIA website.  There is no grant for 2011.  Possibility of using money from other sources.
3. DIA update: Steve Mandernach, DIA Bureau Chief, reported that Mark Speltz who was appointed to the training officer position has also been asked to be our Retail Food Service lead person and will also do standardizations. Mark has increased the time for new inspector training to 8 days.
Scott Platt has been appointed as the Food Processing lead person.

Greg Utterback has been appointed as the Foodborne Illness lead person.

Mike Lown will be our second person to do standardizations and is currently going out with Cindy Kunkel to be standardized.

Carlos Ortega is the new AA1 for the Department.  Carlos has a Masters degree in Spanish and Portuguese and also speaks several other languages.
The new inspectors are now in their own territories and are doing well.

Steve announced affirmation of DIA decision on Taylor’s Maid-Rite issue.  Decision upheld.

4. Home Based Food Business: Dr. Strohbehn prepared a handout with 2 possible topics: Home Based Food Businesses and Light processing Facilities and possibly do a webinar in February or early March.  It was suggested it be pre-taped and posted on the website so it is open to anyone interested in starting up a business.  It was also suggested that Scott Platt and Greg Utterback also have some input.  Steve would be the one to do the welcome and beginning of the webinar.  Judy Harrison also suggested that Mary Montgomery could also include some information on Targeted Small Business.  Judy also volunteered to assist the webinar committee and work with Scott Platt. Dr. Garvey also suggested the new Epidemiologist could also assist.  Goal is to finalize in early March.
5. Iowa Food Systems Council: Steve Mandernach reported they are currently in the process of electing a board.  IDPH, DHS, DIA, IDALS and ISU Extension are all involved.  They will be building a report card for Food Safety, Access to local producers and number of manufacturers.  This should be completed by January and is to be updated annually or bi-annually.  

6. FoodShield:  The Food Bureau will be using this web based tool for increased communication between DIA and the contracts.  Training information, interpretations, answers to questions, Inspection information and more will be posted there for easy access by DIA and Contract staff.
7. FDA Update: Cindy Kunkel reported there are bills in Congress which were halted before the election to address the Egg safety issues.  She is uncertain if they will be addressed when Congress goes back in session.
Steve reported the state is coordination with IDALS, IDPH, FDA and USDA to address egg safety issues.  We are working with FDA for training in hen house inspections.  FDA has contract in draft form currently and training is occurring next week.  Steve is undecided on whether or not we will accept the contract but hopes the training will help him in the decision making process.  
Steve announced the 2009 Food Code is to be implemented in the Spring.  Cindy gave highlights of changes to the code.

Three tiered system, Cut Leafy greens, Reference to PHF,  Improve food worker awareness of food allergens, Hamburgers and other ground meats in undercooked form must be removed from children’s menus.  Undercooked foods cannot be ordered from a child menu, non-continuous cooking, EPA standards for labeling to apply to sanitizers and cleaners.
8. IDPH – Grant money for FBI reporting and investigation is available.  An 800 number –FBI hotline with extended hours should be operational by 1-1-11.  An epidemiologist will be housed in Public Health, part-time staff will man the hotline and be housed in DIA, and students will be utilized as well to collect information.  Thanks out to CADE for working so hard on the grants to accomplish this goal.
Dr. Garvey reported the biggest issue is currently pertusis, which is not food related.  Some reports of Norovirus most recent had 20% illness rate in a school outbreak. Symptoms are short term.  She also mentioned a potluck event with a salmonella outbreak.  Greta asked about getting tips out for cooking safely for large groups for the holidays.  Tim suggested IDPH update their information and provide it to Greta to send out.  Greta agreed to send out the information when she can.

Tim Wickham reported the Taskforce participated in Healthy Iowans in 2005.  The next round will focus on critical issues and needs and provides a blueprint.  IDPH inventoried groups who provided feedback to IDPH.  Plan to release next October.  

9. HSEMD:  The conference was held on October 18-20, 2010.  Steve reported an attempt was made to work to define responsibilities and open the lines of communication, notification of training and pre-planning.  He stated he has already noticed an improvement.  8-9 work groups have been created as a result.
10. Mark Truesdell from the Dairy Association asked for support from the scientific community to express the dangers of raw milk sales to representatives regarding House File 2044.
11. Greta suggested the taskforce have a meeting in Ames to visit some farming operations.  The next meeting will be in January or February.  It was suggested this be scheduled for ½ day.
